
                                                                                       APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

March 26, 2024
Members present:  Chairman Mike Meehan, Mike Smith, Rebecca Hatfield, alternate; Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Andrea Gendron, alternate; Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative; Jason Call 
Absent:
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary, Forrest Hicks, Thomas Smith, Maura Chapelle 
Minutes:

Mike Smith made the motion to approve the February 27, 2024, meeting minutes as read, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  

Consultation – Waumbek Partners, LLC
Forrest Hicks, representing Waumbek Partners, LLC, and Thomas Smith of Granite Engineering presented a preliminary conceptual plan for development of the Waumbek Country Club, Map 8, Lot 4B and Lot 29 on Meadow’s Road and on US Route 2 respectively.  Shown on Lot 4B is a section delineated for 20 proposed single family housing units in a cluster type development, a second section for 12 camping cabins, and a third section on Lot 4C for 4 larger lots with single family housing.  These are all to the western side of NH Route115A (Meadows Road).  Between Meadows Road and US Route 2 (Presidential Highway) on Lot 29 (the lot on which the Country Club Clubhouse is situated) is a section for 4 proposed duplexes accessed from Meadows Road and 4 proposed duplexes in an area behind, what is now an existing dirt turnoff on Route 2 and accessed from that highway.  There are thought to be two drilled wells existing somewhere on the lots done when the Poland Springs Water Company was evaluating the potential for a site of a new water supply and were never used.  Tentative locations of septic systems and additional wells may change.  Wetlands are delineated as are the layout of the golf course, existing utility easement, and proposed stormwater management area.  There may be issues with proposed lot sizes, and the number of units allowed on each, as well as setbacks.  Board members agreed they would have to study the town’s Land Use Ordinance (LUO) and Subdivision Regulations, as well as applicable state RSAs based on this first presentation.  In particular, LUO Article IX - Cluster Housing, LUO Article IV - Duplexes, LUO Article V - General Regulations, and the recently adopted LUO Article XII - Recreational Campgrounds which will guide decisions that may affect this first conceptual plan presented.  Mr. Hicks and Mr. Smith thanked the Board and left the meeting.
Communication
A copy of a dredge and fill permit filed by the Portland Pipeline was circulated.

The NH Office of Energy and Planning announced their Annual Spring Planning and Zoning Conference to be held virtually on Saturday May 11, 2024.  Registration is free and can be done on their website beginning April 1.  Members were encouraged to check the agenda.

A copy of a building permit was circulated from Verizon who is collocating equipment on an existing cell tower at 1971 Presidential Highway.

Members were updated on the March 21 hearing of MBC Holdings versus the Town of Jefferson in Hillsborough County Superior Court.  Board member Mark Gross had attended, and the Board secretary had watched via a web connection.  Mr. Silk, an abutter to the MBC Holdings property, and his attorney were also there.  MBC Holdings’ attorney, the town’s attorney, and Mr. Silk’s attorney all spoke, presenting their positions and answering question from the presiding judge.  The court’s decision should be made by April 10.

Other Business
Since the new Articles XII and XIII were approved by the voters at town meeting, the Board secretary reported she had added the changes to the town’s website under Forms & Applications.  Also, hard copies have been filed at the town office and are available to be copied on request.    

Election of Planning Board Officers was held as required by the state.  Mike Smith made the motion to nominate Michael Meehan to continue in his role as Chairman, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Mike Smith made the motion to nominate Bob Roy to continue in his role a Vice Chairman, seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Board secretary will give the official roster to the Town clerk as required.
Since there is a regular member vacancy on the Board and Rebecca Hatfield had attended meetings since last fall as an alternate member, Bob Roy made the motion Ms. Hatfield be recommended to the Select Board to become a regular member of the Planning Board.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Meehan.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Board secretary will get the necessary documents to the Select Board. 

The Planning Board had nominated Andrea Gendron to the Select Board for consideration for employment as the Planning Board secretary and the nomination was given to Amanda Simino so it was available for the Select Board’s next meeting.  Kevin Meehan, the Select Board’s representative, reported the application had been tabled by the Select Board.  They had concerns that the applicant serving now as a Planning Board alternate member needed more time to learn how the Planning Board operated and the regulations and procedures which needed to followed.  They had hoped to find a candidate with more experience in dealing with planning issues. 
The Board’s next meeting will be on April 9, 2024.
Mike Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Jason Call.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:22 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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